[image: image1.png]HARNEY SOIL & WATER

CONSERVATION DISTRICT






PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phone: 541-573-5010  admin@harneyswcd.net 
Regular Monthly Business Meeting, Rescheduled
Harney County Courthouse Basement Conference Room

November 23, 2021

Present:  Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Carol Dunten, Board Directors (BD) Ken Bentz, Susan Doverspike, Ryan Peila; District Manager (DM) Jason Kesling, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson

Remote:  HSWCD SONEC biologist Carlton Strough

Guest:  Alfred Dunten

Absent:  Board Chair Jeff Hussey

VC Franklin called the meeting to order at 3:30 pm.  The phone line had been opened and SONEC biologist Carlton Strough identified himself.

Agenda #1, Approval of Meeting Agenda

DM Kesling requested one addition to the agenda, review, and vote on bid packet for HC 54 Water Development Project, an off stream solar livestock and wildlife watering system, labeled agenda item #7a.  BD Bentz moved, and BD Doverspike seconded the approval of the meeting agenda with addition.  All present and eligible to vote was in favor (attached tally sheet).
Agenda #2 Approval of Financial Report
DM Kesling presented the financial report.  Payments for CM2, FIP, and the joint admin came in October, and he had no concerns.  BD Doverspike asked what the acronym SONEC represented and SONEC biologist Strough and DM Kesling provided an explanation for the conservation project for waterbirds in the central Pacific flyway. BD Doverspike moved and BD Bentz seconded approval of the financial report.  Everyone present who was eligible to vote were in favor and he motion passed (attached tally sheet).
Agenda #3 Approval of October HSWCD Regular Board Meeting Minutes
BD Doverspike asked about the appropriateness of listing S/T Dunten’s illness for reason of absence. The meeting minutes will be amended to list “absent” instead of including a reason.  There was no further discussion.  BD Doverspike moved, and BD Bentz seconded approval of the meeting minutes as amended.  All present who was eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed (attached tally sheet).
Agenda #4 Audit Correction Letter

DM Kesling explained with the audit review presented during the last meeting there was one correction on reconciliation of electronic transfers being counted twice.  Janae from Oster Professional Group will clean up this issue.  A letter was drafted to be delivered to the Oregon Secretary of State, indicating correction plan for insufficient area of audit.  This issue should be solved from now on.  It is a material weakness and important to make correction and will not go forward.  It was not an error with personnel; it was a QuickBooks issue which was discovered and will be corrected.  BD Doverspike expressed concern of any ongoing issue to cause further scrutiny. After further discussion S/T Dunten moved and BD Doverspike seconded approval of the audit correction letter.  All present who was eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed(attached tally sheet).
BD Peila joined meeting with his three children at 3:43 pm.  

Agenda #5 Schedule Annual Meeting

DM Kesling explained Oregon Department of Agriculture’s requirement.  An annual meeting needs to be held and scheduled by resolution.  The date of February 10, 2022, at 6 pm was proposed.  There was no discussion as those present felt that date was good for now. BD Doverspike moved, and BD Bentz seconded approving February 10, 2022, at 6 pm for the annual meeting Resolution 2021-03. All present who was eligible to vote were in favor and the motion passed(attached tally sheet).

Agenda #6 BLM litigation

S/T Dunten spoke about briefly on this issue prior to the quorum being present at the beginning of the meeting and then returned to the topic.  Originally the deadline for participating in litigation was thought to be August 1, 2021, but she had been advised by attorney Karen Budd-Fallen that the district could enter another litigation with oil and gas corporations to the BLM.  The district can add to it since there was a corroborating agency and can join the suit with our complaints anytime the board wants to.  Ms. Budd-Fallen is has returned to practicing law but is not the lead on this case.  She is however up to date on this issue.  The district can join in at any time, no deadline.  If BLM begins to implement actions written into the original plan the district could act; we are considered in a standing position because we are cooperating agency.  BD Bentz said the district needs to do whatever to remain in standing.  BD Dunten offered to call Ms. Budd-Fallen again for further clarity.  BD Doverspike concurred on the need to keep standing critical.  DM Kesling said the district’s finances still have this class in budget ($600); the account is still open.  An update will be scheduled as an agenda item for the December meeting.

Agenda #7, Appointment of Board Director for Grant Review
DM Kesling reviewed the local rules which were approved at the last meeting and detailed the procedure for grant approval.  Grants under $100K would have the DM, staff lead on the project, and BD to review and would probably review two to five contracts per year.  BD Bentz volunteered to serve.  S/T Dunten nominated and BD Peila seconded BD Bentz serving in this role (attached tally sheet).
Agenda #7a Review and Decision on HC-54
The board received a bid packet for HC-54 to redevelop a spring.  DM Kesling explained the project—the spring currently not producing enough water for cattle.  The purpose of the spring development is to take pressure off sage-grouse habitat on another parcel of property.  A bid tour was held November 5, 2021.  There were two participants, but one bid submitted.  DM Kesling said the contractor is concerned about prices changing for holding tanks and the DM is to contact the contractor after this meeting.  BD Doverspike asked if the project had any wiggle room if prices change.  DM Kesling said yes and explained budgeting and salary for this Grant.  BD Doverspike asked if the district had a legal obligation to pay him more if the price increased.  DM Kesling said that in most grants there isn’t the flexibility, but in this one we do.  It’s FIP money from 2018 which was a large budget to do many different conservation measures.  June 2022 is the deadline for all work completion for this grant.  It’s been extended a few times and OWEB wants it closed. It’s a unique scenario.  BD Doverspike asked, “So don’t count on it in the future?”  DM Kesling agreed.  The district will try to be mindful for future grants; inflation but it is hard to predict.  S/T Dunten asked if the district will need to contact OWEB about moving line item from salary and DM Kesling said no.  He offered to forward an email he received from Coby Menton that indicated the DM could do this. He further explained the 10% threshold procedure.  VC Franklin asked if the board was required to complete the bid sheet.  DM Kesling said it was up to the board since there was only bid submitted, which was under budget.  The landowner has given district free reign for execution of the project. BD Bentz moved and BD Peila seconded approval of awarding the bid to Sure Tap.  Everyone eligible to vote was in favor and the motion carried(attached tally sheet).  
Agenda item #8 Public comment

DM Kesling discussed the next board meeting, which was rescheduled to Thursday, December 16th due to the holiday conflict.  The district staff is planning to do it at the Pine Room restaurant and include all of staff and board members for dinner.  The district would pay for staff and board directors dinner, but alcohol or any invited guests would not be included in this.  S/T Dunten and BD Bentz expressed favor.  The normal board meeting would be at 3:30 pm and dinner would be expected to be around 5 or so.  

Agenda item #9 Future agenda items
Update on BLM litigation.  DM Kesling also said recent administration news releases indicate future funding opportunities for sage-grouse conservation.
Agenda item #10 Meeting Adjournment.  
S/T Dunten moved, and BD Bentz seconded adjourning the meeting.  All present and eligible to vote was in favor and the meeting ended at 4:11 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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